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Q1. What does your vision look like for a sustainable future of the Town? 

A1. I strongly believe that if we want the Town of Huntsville to remain the envy of every town in Ontario, we must, 
without fail, maintain and protect its financial and environmental wellbeing. 
 
Fiscally, we were fortunate to have the G8 come to Huntsville, but along with it came additional debt and infrastructure.  
During the last municipal election, I heard loud and clear that we have to keep taxes at bay and get our infrastructure 
paying for itself, and we have done just that.  Over the last three and a -half years we have made great strides in this area.  
The Active Living Centre and Summit Centre are posting increasing receipts month over month since the last election.  We 
also boast the lowest tax rate in Muskoka and one of the lowest property tax rates in the country, according to a National 
Post study published in March of 2010. 
 
We must be sustainable in the greenest sense of the word.  Our Sustainability Committee was created out of the Unity 
Plan.  I presently sit on this committee, which includes many members of the public. Currently, we have completed the 
solar project, which has placed solar panels on our municipal buildings.  If you visit the town website today there is an 
interactive link which shows and tracks our solar panel energy production on an hourly basis.  We are also looking into 
changing all  town streetlights to LED lights, and implementing a heat recovery plan for the Summit Centre, which will 
consume less energy and pay for itself over a short period of time.  In addition, we have just adopted the Energy 
Conservation & Demand Management Plan, which states measurable targets for the reduction of energy use by a 
minimum of five per cent each year from today until  2019. 
 
If elected mayor, I will continue to protect and move forward the critical markers of financial and environmental 
sustainability. 
 
 
Q2. What do you feel are the most pressing concerns in the Hunstville Watershed today? 

A2. Flooding and its related problems are a recent concern, but the overall issue is watershed quality. Constituents have 
voiced concerns related to erosion, run off and shoreline vegetation to mention a few.  Of a most pressing nature is the 
move to close the Mountview Sewage Treatment plant on the Muskoka River in town. The deterioration over time of this 
facility has come to a point where we have decided to spend the money to build more capacity at the Golden Pheasant 
plant rather than upgrade Mountview.  One of the key reasons for this is that, with the recent flooding and the proximity 
of this plant to the river, flood limits threaten to “spill” sewage into the river.  This is unacceptable and the sooner the 
District gets on this project, the better. Another commitment I will  make is to survey the condition of our culverts under 
municipal roads, particularly where they closely impact our waterways. We can’t defy gravity but we can make sure we’re 
not allowing undesirable effluent into our watershed. 
 
The Muskoka Watershed Council keeps us informed of the testing they’re doing on our lakes on a regular basis.  Their 
annual report card is available at www.muskokawatershed.org.  My commitment to you is that watershed quality will be a 
top priority of mine should I be fortunate to be elected mayor in the fall.  It’s worth nothing here that I have a degree in 
Environmental Studies so I’ve been on the side of the environment for many years.  
 

Q3. How should the Sustainability Committee prioritize the many components of the Unity Plan for Huntsville?  Would 
additional citizens of the Town be engaged?  

A3. As mentioned in answer one, the Unity Plan “morphed” into the Sustainability Committee a few years ago and is ably 
co-ordinated by Rebecca Francis at the Town.  There are members of the public on this committee now and we encourage 
all  citizens to attend committee meetings to present their ideas and/or concerns, or simply to listen and weigh in when 
desired.  The town and committee prioritize based on urgency and feasibility as well as level of importance to the 
community.  This term, the committee has worked to reduce the town’s carbon footprint, with solar panels, LED light 
projects, heat recovery, recycling, trails and active transportation.  

http://www.muskokawatershed.org/


Q4. What do you think should be the relationship between the Lake Vernon Association and the Town of Huntsville? 
A4. I believe lake associations, including the Lake Vernon Association, play an important role as environmental watchdogs.  
Town bylaw infractions are, for the most part, complaint driven so when you see something happening like someone 
clear-cutting a shoreline, for example, it’s helpful that we are alerted by your members, sort of like “Neighbourhood 
Watch” for the environment.  
 
I also see the relationship as an exchange of information regarding concerns associations have about developments, or 
changes to their respective areas that affect quality of life. For example, the Penn Lake Association has made many 
deputations, called meetings with individual councillors and attended public forums regarding the proposed development 
at Deerhurst.  Another example, during which time I was not in office, was when you might have wanted to weigh in on 
the location of Home Depot when it was being considered. 
 

Q5. How committed are you to night sky conservation in Huntsville?  Would you support a stronger, more detailed 

bylaw than what exists now? (e.g. the recent Lake of Bays bylaw)? 

A5. We currently deal with lighting with site plan agreements and we do demand night sky friendly lighting.  I have read 
the Lake of Bays bylaw and would not be against adopting something similar.  
 

Q6. What commitment will you make to better manage development on the lakes? (bylaws application with robust 

enforcement re shorelines, tree removal and septic systems). 

A6. In the event a citizen would like to develop his/her waterfront property, it is up to him/her to apply for variances to 
the town bylaws.  These applications are reviewed by the committee of adjustment of which I am presently a member.  
Decisions are made on a case-by-case basis with an eye to improving the affected environment at the end of the day.  For 
example, a request to rebuild a cottage may only be approved if the property owner agrees to plant more trees and install  
an advanced septic system.  These know “agreements” are followed and enforced by the town.  
 
Having said that, not every citizen applies for a variance when they develop on the lakeside, and understandably we do 
not have the budget to “patrol” the municipality looking for infractions.  This points to the value of associations such as 
yours in acting as a neighbourhood “watch guard.”  Once a complaint has been made to the town, follow-up will occur 
and the situation remedied. 
 
If elected mayor, I will continue to view adjustments as an opportunity to better the environment, and commit to 
increasing efficiencies (e.g. responsiveness) in bylaw management.   
 

Q7. What do you believe are the responsibilities of the Town as regards to funding capital needs of Huntsville District 
Memorial Hospital?  
 
A7. I believe the town has a responsibility of making sure healthcare stays vibrant in our community.  I myself am 
incredibly passionate about healthcare, as demonstrated last Spring when I successfully fought against moving Huntsville 
District Memorial Hospital’s obstetrics department (single siting it) to Bracebridge. 
 
Having said that, the use of tax dollars to fund capital needs can be problematic.  You may recall  the considerable 
backlash from our local hospital and citizens at large when the District government pledged $3,000,000 to the Barrie 
Regional Cancer Centre.  As recently as last winter the mayor wanted to donate money to the food bank and was voted 
down.  To use tax dollars in this way is not without controversy as many citizens believe it is up to individual citizens to 
decide who to donate to, not their government on their behalf.  Fortunately, our community is incredibly generous!  
 
This is not to imply the town make no financial contribution to healthcare.  We do support the recruitment of new doctors 
and the Northern Ontario School of Medicine financially. 
 
If voted mayor, I would certainly, consider all of the options.  If there was an extreme situation, for example we were 
going to lose an important service because of outdated equipment and there was no other option available to keep it, tax 



dollars may make sense.  I have never been concerned about “precedence” because new precedence can be set every 
day. It’s often used as a cop out, in my opinion, for refusing to be decisive about an issue. 
 
 

 


